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	Present:
	Dean MacLean (Chair)
	Regrets:
	Steve Clayton (proxy)

	
	Cathy Duddeck, Councillor
	
	Manny Pereira (proxy)

	
	Terry Hutchison
	
	

	
	Allan Kowall (Past Chair)
	
	

	
	Mike Marner (Treasurer)
	Delegation:
	Liz Behrens

	
	Richard Messer (Executive Director)
	
	

	
	Chris Stadnik
	Absent:
	Tony Coelho

	
	Tammy Vanderstarren
	
	

	
	Dave Walsh
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Minutes:
	Cindy Dedeyne, Administrative Assistant
	
	


Meeting was officially called to order at 8:10 a.m. by Dean MacLean, Chair, Kerr Village BIA. 
Pecuniary Interests:
Terry Hutchison declared a pecuniary interest in regards to the property at 371 Kerr St.
Minutes:
Dean MacLean noted that the comment at the end on the June 6th meeting minutes regarding an in camera session should not be included.  Richard Messer asked for clarification on whether or not the meeting was an in camera session and Dean MacLean indicated that it was not an in camera discussion and was not board related.  Recommended change to the June 6th minutes indicate that the meeting after the board meeting adjourned was not a closed (in camera) session.
Motion was made by Tammy Vanderstarren to approve the minutes from the June 6th, 2013 Board meeting as amended to indicate the post adjournment meeting was not a closed session. Seconded by Mike Marner.  All in Favour except Liz Behrens who abstained from voting.  Motion Carried.
Liz Behrens mentioned now that the minutes are approved, the motion to remove her as Chair of Communications was against board procedure and put the board at risk of being sued; there is nothing in the board of management policy & procedures that states an associate member cannot chair a board subcommittee; the board members, especially the Chair need to be aware of board policy and procedure.  Dean MacLean asked where does the board go next regarding this.  Liz Behrens suggested that binders containing the policies and procedures be created for new board members and updated for old board members. Councillor Cathy Duddeck volunteered to compile/collect the existing BIA and Town policies and procedures that should be included in a binder.
Delegations:
Liz Behrens circulated a document from TABIA to board members present regarding the concern that municipalities have not opted that Section 19 of the Assessment Act, which states that assessment of land be based on current use, also include regulation that valuation be based only on current use.  TABIA feels that the current value assessment method has caused assessments to sky-rocket leading to increased property taxes which is threatening to alter the main streetscapes of many towns and cities.  TABIA believes that survival of businesses that make streets interesting for local residents is dependent on positive action by local governments regarding regulation to include current use assessment.  Allan Kowall  mentioned that the Development Committee was aware of TABIA’s concerns.
Liz Behrens reported that Metrolinx revenue generation options included adding a fee to parking lots.  The BIA Board should be aware that this option could include private property parking lots.

Liz Behrens reported that TABIA and OBIAA commissioned a report titled, Ontario’s Business Education Tax: Analysis of Policy Options. She will circulate a copy of the report to BIA Board members.

Subcommittee Reports

	Communications – Chris Stadnik (Chair)/Dean MacLean/ Liz Behrens /Mike Marner / Tammy Vanderstarren

	· Outcome of discussion regarding Chair for Communications was to leave chair as is

	· Chris Stadnik – deferred to Liz regarding Terms of Reference for Communications; Liz Behrens recommended that Councillor Cathy Duddeck head up a committee to develop clarity on committee structure, roles and responsibilities

	· Councillor Cathy Duddeck asked all committee chairs to identify at their next subcommittee meeting, their mandate and mode of operations and to pass this on to her

	· Chris Stadnik reported that Communications have not met since the previous board meeting; plan to meet before the next board meeting, date to be determined

	· Councillor Cathy Duddeck asked that the committee provide minutes at the next BIA board meeting

	· Chris Stadnik reported that Oakville Today, Oakville Magazine and SNAP Oakville have contacted the BIA with proposals; committee members discussed them via email and decided to decline the offers as there is currently no funding for any of the initiates

	· Richard Messer mentioned that he would be able to report at the next board meeting the outcome of the Toronto Star digital impressions


	Special Events – John Marlatt (Chair)/Dean MacLean/David Walsh/Tammy Vanderstarren/ Steve Clayton

	· Richard Messer reported that the experience of working with Breakfast Television has been fluid and ever changing; BT finally settled on requesting a chef to appear in the segment they had offered to set aside for Summer Fest (in lieu of cancelling the Live Eye broadcast); BT wanted the chef to bring an already prepared dish plus be prepared to create a dish on set and to talk about the event; BT did not want anyone from the BIA organization on camera; as it was not possible to meet these requirements, BIA participation in the segment was cancelled.

	· Richard Messer mentioned that all the site tours with Town of Oakville and Event Sing have been completed; banners are being reprinted compliments of Oakville Blue Printing; all vendors for the event have confirmed their attendance.

	· Richard Messer commented that the timeline for the opening ceremonies will be emailed to all board members.

	· Richard Messer noted that during the road closure with Town of Oakville, there was an altercation between town employee and business owner over a sandwich board sign on town property; police were contacted and became involved as a result of the altercation;  Councillor Cathy Duddeck asked if the owner of the building be notified of the incident; Richard Messer replied that he didn’t know but would contact the building owner.

	· Discussion regarding Music in the Square was deferred to next meeting.


	Finance – Mike Marner (Chair)

	· Richard Messer circulated the job description drafted for the summer student position along with estimated cost for  summer students for 2013; Board members asked to be given time to review the information presented before deciding what to do regarding hiring summer students; Decision was deferred to next board meeting

	· Dean MacLean asked why intern currently working in the office was not in attendance at today’s board meeting;  Richard Messer indicated that as the hiring of summer students was on the agenda and that the intern would be a candidate for a summer student position, he decided to not have the intern attend today’s meeting;  Dean MacLean asked that the intern be at the next board meeting so that all board members could meet the intern.

	· Richard Messer indicated that as there were no summer students available to work at the Summer Fest, the cost of casual labour for the event would come from the event budget.

	· Richard Messer mentioned that the BIA office is getting ready to submit the semi-annual application for HST rebate after the June books are closed.
· Richard Messer mentioned that effective June 30th, the next levy will be received from the Town of Oakville, levy amount is $95,859.49


	Streetscaping – Dean MacLean (Chair)/Manny Pereira/Liz Behrens

	· Richard Messer reported that there are new LED lights in Heritage Square; these are a test of new type of LED light available; the light strings removed will be redeployed to other areas in Kerr Village when the canopy will allow it

	· Allan Kowall asked where the quote was for moving the pilot laser lights currently in Heritage Square; Richard Messer indicated that the quote had been emailed to the Streetscaping committee; After discussing the lights, Board members decided to not purchase the laser lights, vendor is to be notified that the lights can be removed from Heritage Square.

	· Richard Messer recommended that the discussion regarding light displays for Lakeshore Road West be part of the discussion at the strategic planning meeting being planned for August.

	· 


	Nominations – Allan Kowall (Co-Chair) /Cathy Duddeck (Co-Chair)

	· No vacancies
· Allan Kowall reported that John Marlatt has appointed Liz Behrens as his representative on the Kerr Village BIA Board of Management

	· Allan Kowall recommended deferring to next board meeting to allow Nominations to verify with John Marlatt whether or not he plans to remain Chair of Special Events; Liz Behrens commented that this was a good idea as current board policy does allow non-board members to be members of board subcommittees and to fill the subcommittee chair position; Councillor Cathy Duddeck also agreed.

	· Richard Messer mentioned that once the minutes of this meeting were approved, the Town of Oakville Clerk’s department will be notified the appointment of Liz Behrens by John Marlatt; Councillor Cathy Duddeck volunteered to confirm the correct process to follow to notify Clerk’s department so that a by-law approving the appointment is approved by Council.

	· Richard Messer asked what process or procedure exists identifying how an appointee reports back to the original board member nominated to the board; Councillor Cathy Duddeck commented that the reporting process followed by appointee and the original board member is up to these individuals to establish


	Long Term Planning – Councillor Cathy Duddeck

	· Councillor Cathy Duddeck reported that the West Harbour Residences development on Lakeshore Road West has organized another public meeting.

	· Councillor Cathy Duddeck reported that residents are not happy with the proposed development at 174 Brookfield especially regarding grading plans for the site;  she indicated that tensions were high and she had to cancel a meeting between residents and the developer.

	· Councillor Cathy Duddeck reported that residents at Maurice & Lakeshore development have not moved in yet as there are issues with the Memory Care facility in the area.

	· Councillor Cathy Duddeck reported that the application for 371 Kerr Street was heard at the Committee of Adjustment and declined by the committee; the applicant has the option to appeal the decision at OMB.

	· Councillor Cathy Duddeck reported that the Town of Oakville has identified locations in the Kerr Village area where they would recommend a bike rake be installed; to date only one location was identified as an issue by the local business and she has been able to resolve the issue.


	Development – Allan Kowall (Chair)/Terry Hutchison/Tony Coelho/Neil MacDonald

	· Allan Kowall indicated that items to report were covered in Long Term Planning


	Strategic Plan – Tammy Vanderstarren (Chair)

	· Tammy Vanderstarren indicated that most board members were available August 15th for a strategic planning meeting and that she will get back to board members to confirm this date.


	Sponsorship – Manny Pereira (Chair)/ Allan Kowall/ Tammy Vanderstarren

	· Richard Messer reported that he and Manny Pereira are planning on connecting with Claudia from Re/Max who is interested in sponsorship opportunities with the BIA. Thank you to Terry Hutchison for 


	ED Report – Richard Messer

	· Richard Messer mentioned that he was unable to attend the Chamber of Commerce lunch with Bank of Canada Governor, Steve Poloz.

	· Richard Messer mentioned that he had attended the Town presentation of the parking study results for Kerr Village; copies of the presentation were circulate to board members present.

	· Richard Messer mentioned that an email had been previously circulated regarding funding program available for Small Business Lighting. 

	· Richard Messer mentioned that Town of Oakville is holding an Emerald Ash Borer public information meeting this evening

	· Richard Messer mentioned that an email had previously been circulated regarding the Canada Flag challenge by MPP Kevin Flynn’s office and asked the board members present if they wanted the BIA to participate in the challenge again this year and if the answer was yes, how they wanted the flags distributed to businesses in the Kerr Village area; no decision made.


Motion to receive the sub-committee reports was made by Councillor Cathy Duddeck.  Seconded by Allan Kowall.  All in favour.  Motion Carried.

	Outstanding Business

	· Survey for Kerr Village Businesses – Councillor Cathy Duddeck indicated that getting the Town of Oakville to deliver/mail the survey to businesses may not be possible; she commented that she may have to hand deliver the surveys herself
· Proposed change to Item #10 of the Policy & Procedures – deferred to strategic planning meeting
· RFQ for communications, graphics, website & social media services – deferred to next board meeting


	New Business - Round the Table

	· Nothing to share


Motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Allan Kowall.  Seconded by Mike Marner.  All in Favour.  Motion Carried.

Meeting adjourned at 9:05 a.m.

Next Board meeting is on July 4th, 2013
8:00 a.m. – 9:30 a.m.

DK Consulting, 118 Kerr Street
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